Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
Monday May 19, 2008

Attending Senators: Al Case, Prakash Chenjeri, Anne Chambers, Terry DeHay, Dan DeNeui, Julie Kochanek, Gerry McCain, Greg Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Mada Morgan, Laura O’Bryon, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Matt Stillman, Jody Waters, Kemble Yates. 

Absent: Brian Fox, Jean Maxwell, Cody Bustamante, Alena Ruggerio, Maggie McClellan, Michael Parker, and Dan Wilson.
Visitors: Lee Ayers, Eric Levin, Pete Nordquist, Sherry Ettlich, Mary Cullinan, Ed Battistella, Vicki Purslow, Jonathan Eldridge, Elizabeth Whitman, Nathan Roberts and Peg Blake. 

Agenda
1.  Approval of minutes from May 5, 2008 

Motion to approve by Kemble Yates, seconded by Julie Kochanek

Vote: All in favor.  Abstaining: Greg Pleva, Al Case  
2.  Announcements 
· Several Kieval Lectures on mathematics will be presented this coming Thursday and Friday.

· A group of SOU faculty members attended the AACU “sounding” at UO last Friday.  The topic focused on General Education assessment strategies and concerns.  The Chancellor attended. The result was critical discourse about an important topic, to which SOU faculty made a significant contribution.  

· First annual SOAR Celebration will be held on Wednesday and Thursday this week.  Opening speech at 9 am, followed by University Seminar Presentations all day Wednesday, and faculty and student presentations from across campus on Thursday.  
· Oregon Criminal Justice Commission presentation will be held at noon tomorrow, focusing on the effects of upcoming ballot measures.
3.  Comments from President Cullinan 

· The upcoming SOAR Celebration is exciting.  This event is something I envisioned since my arrival at SOU.  

· The Clinton visit here yesterday went well.  

· The AAUW scholarship lunch honoring SOU students was held on campus last Saturday.  About 200 people attended, and the Rogue River Room was packed, providing a wonderful showcase for our students.

· Raider Rollout efforts are continuing. A special offer is being made to veterans allowing them, if they enroll for eight credits, to take an additional four credits without charge.  A reunion reception is being planned for Academia Latina students, with a special tour of the new Medford center being arranged for them.  A number of 1-credit classes targeted for community members are being developed.  Vicki Purslow is tabling in the RCC/Medford building to encourage registration in SOU classes. Workshops for RCC students are also being offered.  Christine Florence is available to help departments update and re-design websites, possibly to include information on relevant careers.  Dan DeNeui is working with Mark Bottorff to facilitate department/program letter writing to admitted students.  Work on summer registration is proceeding as well.

· We are still waiting to hear regarding the compensation funds, which will amount to over one million dollars for SOU.  A number of Oregon Universities are writing resolutions to help the Legislature understand that these funds are essential and that their loss cannot simply be absorbed.

Miller:  The AC has drafted a resolution to this effect, asking the Governor and the Legislature to reconsider withholding these funds. Consideration of this resolution is on the agenda for today; approval will allow SOU’s voice to join with those of other OUS institutions.  I hope that we can suspend the two-week rule and endorse this today.  This resolution reads as follows:
Failure to release the $125 million appropriated by the legislature for state agency salary increases will have numerous adverse effects on Southern Oregon University and other universities in the OUS system:  

· Oregon universities will not have funds to offer the courses needed by students, resulting in delayed student progress toward graduation, lowered graduation rates, and reduced enrollment.

· Without release of funding in June, Oregon universities will be unable to build budgets, schedule classes, and hire temporary faculty to prepare for fall enrollment.

· Southern Oregon University’s 3-year retrenchment plan was based on assurances from the Legislature.  Loss of this funding (estimated at $1.5 million) at this critical time in our re-organizational efforts undermines our ability to move forward and make good on the commitments we have made to our students, faculty, and community.

· Failure to release funding reverses the minor gains made by Oregon’s public universities in the last legislative session, weakening the system’s ability to hire and maintain top-quality faculty and recruit high-caliber students.
Therefore, the Southern Oregon University Faculty Senate urges the Governor and the Oregon Legislative Assembly to take all necessary steps to secure release of these funds and continue its investment in higher education and our students.

DeHay:  Moved to suspend the two-week rule.  Seconded by O’Bryon.


Vote: All in favor.  None opposed or abstaining.

Yates:  Moved that the language of this resolution be adopted by Faculty Senate.  Seconded by Chambers

Vote:  All in favor. None opposed or abstaining. 
4.  Comments from Provost Battistella 
· SOU budget hearings took place during four afternoons last week.  They are available on audiotape with the exception of the Thursday session.  
· This is the week of the SOAR Celebration.  
· At last Senate meeting, President Cullinan reported on the performance measures discussed at the OUS Board Meeting.  For your information, I will now pass around the 2008 booklet specifying the kind of information OUS tracks regarding institutional performance.

· The CAS culture team has proposed the establishment of a “college hour.”  This is envisioned as a one-hour slot without scheduled classes in order to facilitate community building on campus through informal meetings, guest lectures and so on.  AC has now considered this proposal.  (Ed passed out a descriptive handout.)  Further discussion is needed regarding how schedule modification would work and what time slot would be best.  Hopefully, the concept could be approved this term, and then details could be worked out during the summer and early Fall, with implementation aimed for Fall 2009.  Endorsement by Senate would allow a group to start working on this over the summer.  This will be an action item at the next meeting.

5.  AC Report from Dan Rubenson 
We spent a good deal of time talking about the resolution that was just adopted.  We also discussed agenda items for this week and the college hour proposal.  
Yates:  Where are we in terms of having a new Senate for next year?  

DeNeui:  We now have a new apportionment plan in place.  This is a hybrid of the old school model and new CAS structure.  Some at-large positions were moved to regular positions to better represent these divisions.  Some divisions’ elections have already been held, and others will be held in a few days.  Assuming that all the assigned seats are filled, we will only need one at-large representative; if we do not get enough nominees, then we will need more at large positions.  In some cases, terms have been adjusted to get the desired turn-over of about one third of the seats.  We expect to have the new Senate ready to seat at the next meeting on June 2nd.

6.  Student Senate Report

Brian Fox is engaged in an OUS conference call and thus cannot provide a report.

Discussion Items
7.  Curriculum Committee  Pete Nordquist:

a)  Further information regarding earlier items at issue: 
· 4/21- Cross listed courses TA 430 and ED 430.  I asked both Education and Theatre if this course met their criteria for graduate and 400-level courses.  The answer is yes, from both departments, for both levels.  The instructor of this course, Deborah Zazlow, has also been approved as Associate Graduate faculty.

· 5/3-  Request to retain Bio-Chemistry in the list of pharmacy requirements.  Agreed to strike out this change, as requested.
List of new changes submitted for your consideration today is very short.  

b)  Environmental Studies proposal was rejected by the Curriculum Committee proposal (vote was carried by three members, with two abstaining).  In response, Provost Battistella requested that five of the proposed course changes be re-considered, and the Curriculum Committee is currently doing so.  I will bring you further information on these next time.  Reasons for denial of the ES proposal included the following: the magnitude of the changes made it a new program, seven concentrations were felt to be excessive, more credits were required than for the previous major and no rationale was provided for the increase, and the proposal had been submitted so late that the Committee lacked sufficient time to properly consider it.  The committee recommended that the proposal be taken to OUS as a proposed new program.
Morgan:  Where did this program cross the line to be a “new program,” and who decided this?  

Battistella:  The Provost Council charge says that new programs and major revisions to programs need to be reviewed upstate by that Council.  In OUS perspective, doing this allows the system to formally consider how the revisions fit in with, dove tail into, or compete with other OUS programs.  It also gives the program the opportunity to explain what will be accomplished in the first five years.   The ES proposal presented itself as a major revision of an existing program, so we had little choice.
Rubenson:  I worry that some standards are being applied unequally here.  I am thinking of another program that recently went through a major revision and was not put under this same scrutiny.  I am wondering if it’s just a matter of a program coming forward and explicitly saying that a major revision is involved, or if the curriculum committee is exercising its independent judgment.  I am having trouble thinking of another parallel circumstance of program revision in an existing major that was sent to the OUS Provost Council for approval.  
Yates:  I am feeling empathy for our ES colleagues.  Several programs were told to merge and spent a lot of time putting together a curriculum proposal, but were late.  Now they are being told that their proposal did not get approved.  It’s as though we have said, “Sorry, we cannot afford you as pieces anymore, so merge” but we as an institution have not given them enough direction to be successful.  

Battistella:  I go back and forth about the value of the OUS review.  The optimistic part of me thinks that it is useful to find out what other institutions are doing with ES and how we might all collaborate.  The pessimistic part of me sees other institutions as colonists, wanting to steal our good ideas and carve out their own niche.  There is evidence for both these reactions.  However, the Board wants more of the former and expects the Provost Council to foster different strengths at different campuses.  It’s moving away from the idea that programs can’t be duplicated on different campuses, provided that the programs are not too esoteric and expensive.
Chenjeri:  What is the response of ES?  Will they be able to revise and resubmit?

Pete Nordquist:  They did not agree with the decision that was made. There is not enough time for them to resubmit this year. Curriculum Committee is hoping that if a revised proposal is resubmitted in Fall, it could be implemented next year. 

Chambers:  Will the other program Rubenson mentioned now be re-considered by Curriculum Committee?  

Pete Nordquist:  No.  The other program has already passed Faculty Senate.  No plans to revisit it.
Morgan: I find it ironic that our Mission Statement is fully in synch with what ES is envisioning and now we have not approved the curriculum they proposed.  

Miller:  It was a timing issue.  The proposal was six moths late and there was no opportunity for a meaningful debate about what was proposed.

Rubenson:  The proposal from ES included both changes to the major and new courses.  Why were the new courses turned down?

Pete Nordquist:  The new courses were intertwined with the new program proposal.  They were intended to teach to the program proposed.  Thus they were not needed if the program proposal was not accepted. 

Rubenson:  Some of the courses served a dual purpose.

Pete Nordquist:  We are re-considering these courses and will bring you further information on them next time.
c) Honors Program Proposal:  The Curriculum Committee moved to endorse this program with the stipulation that faculty who propose a course must explain how the honors section will differ from a non-honors section.  Additional SCH weighting was also recommended to encourage growth of the Honors curriculum without penalizing departments for lower enrollment.  

DeHay:  How much SCH loading was recommended?

Pete:  We did not make a specific recommendation but instead opted to leave these details to the powers that be.  

Ettlich: The Honors Council provided over one hundred pages of supporting materials to the Curriculum Committee when we asked them for this endorsement.  This included information about the Honors curriculum as well as meeting minutes and various statistics.  The Honors Council has now been re-structured into three subcommittees: curriculum, student issues, and planning.  Previous questions were fully addressed regarding minimal requirements for honors sections and assessment procedures.  Honors courses must meet the same requirements regarding content/knowledge as the regularly numbered course but also provide additional honors experience/challenge. The ACT score requirement was raised after researching OUS comparisons.  We want all departments at SOU to offer some honors sections eventually, as well as honors in the major.  We still need Senate approval for the Honors program.

Pete Nordquist:  Curriculum Committee felt that previous concerns and questions were adequately answered. 
DeNeui:  Wasn’t a report from the Honors Council stipulated?

Miller:  Yes, this is the document that the Curriculum Committee received and considered.  It was not sent out with the attachments for this Senate meeting, but I will do so right away so you will have this information before the next meeting.  We will consider the proposed curriculum changes as two action items:  the course changes and the Honors proposal separately.

8.   ELS 112 Recommendation ---Graduate Council/Eric Levin 
Senate received information on the Bridge Program and a related recommendation from the Graduate Council to accept a specific course, ELS 112, as meeting the requirement for English proficiency (in lieu of TOEFL score) for graduate admission to SOU.  This is a proposal that came to Senate last spring.  The basic idea is that ELS 112 involves a higher standard than the stipulated TOEFL score.  ELS 112 is already accepted for undergraduate students, so it should also be the requirement for graduate students.  A list of colleges accepting this course has been included.  

Case:  Is the lowest passing score equivalent to 79, or is this the average passing score?  Our concern is that a particular student scraping by with a C- may not achieve an actual score of 79, even though that might be the overall average.

Levin:  In general, the students coming through this program have done well and have the advantage of developing a relationship with the instructor over a three course sequence.  They are evaluated after each test and it is decided if they are qualified to go on to the next level.

However, I will clarify this issue and report back.
 9.   Faculty Development  Carpenter II recommendations – Al Case
Regarding Carpenter II: More funds were available than we had applicants, so everyone’s requests were fully funded.  Professional Development funding decisions have also been determined and a list will be emailed subsequently.  90% of the funding requested was allocated.  

10.  Proposed Amendment to Bylaws Section 5.000 - Kemble Yates 
Senators will remember that a proposal for Section 5.000 Bylaws revisions was brought for discussion last meeting.  Mainly these involved wording changes to reflect new university structure but there was also one significant change regarding adding the category of “master teacher” to the list of possible alternatives to a doctoral terminal degree.  

Here is a document laying out my further thoughts (copies distributed)  Take a few minutes to read this and ask me questions.  Please note in particular my recommendation that the proposed changes introduced at our May 5th meeting be brought to a vote on June 2nd.  Then, if it is seen as desirable, the Constitution Committee could be asked to take a broader look next year at possible alternative ways to make substantive changes in this section. Clearly, we are running out of time for fine-tuning this any further this year.  I think it is unreasonable to make a BIG overall change this year.  
DeHay:  Regarding your point #2:  Not just advancement but a bridge between classroom and other duties.  The issue is: what do we expect as a university in terms of professional standards?
Yates:  The professional faculty category has already been created.  We have already accepted the idea that we don’t need a PhD to be a successful college teacher.  Your suggestion broadens this to talk about the whole job.

DeNeui:  Are there examples of how other universities have wrestled with these same questions?

Yates:  Yes, I am sure there are. This is an issue worth wrestling with, but needs time for debate.  Therefore, I’m asking for minimal changes at this point.
Miller:  To move this forward, changes would have to be sent out by the end of the day on Wednesday in order to be voted on next time.  However, Kemble is requesting we take action (up or down) on what he brought us two weeks ago.

Yates:  Yes, asking for a vote next time.  Best to separate the clean-up in wording from the other issue.  I heard some concern that excellence in teaching is not sufficiently specified, and we could clarify this further next fall.  

Sagmiller:  This is a critical issue for the Center for Teaching and Learning, and for Senators.  Is teaching a skill that can be developed over time?  Can we have a great writer who can’t teach?  Or a PhD?  We pride ourselves on being a teaching institution.  Thus it is right to recognize excellence in teaching when we see it.  We can argue about nuances and develop rubrics but if we have the responsibility to teach how to teach, we need the best teachers to do this.  A PhD does not necessarily guarantee great teaching ability in a classroom.

Yates:  Not limited to teaching excellence but also professional contributions.  Not just a good teacher.

Vicki Purslow:  I want to support what Kemble has put forth and what Kay has said about this.  I am concerned that we have three failed Math and Education searches.  Math and Education have immediate needs and we can help them now by hiring “master teachers.”  Urge you to support Kemble in this initiative.  

McCain:  I support what Kemble has brought to table and Kay’s comments too.  We now have three lines open and are having a hard time filling them.  McCain went on to read out an email from Zinn which urged that highly skilled people not be overlooked simply because they do not hold the terminal degree.  
Battistella:  Regarding DeNeui’s comment about other university parallels.  The more I think about this, the bigger the can of worms it seems to be.  The decision to differentiate professional and professorial statuses was taken only after we looked at what other institutions had done.  It’s uncertain whether the issue being debated concerns what the equivalent of a terminal degree is, or whether a terminal degree actually is needed.  How do we count a JD?  As a terminal degree?  It is starting to feel like we need a taskforce to dig deeper and do some research.  

Yates:  I think it is fine to cleanup the Bylaws, but in the past this has mainly involved adding to the exceptions.  Our challenge is to hire the best quality faculty we can for the money we have available. 
Miller:  That is going to vary by the discipline.  I do not see why we cannot have a vote on this in two weeks.   

Yates:  We will need two motions, one regarding the clean-up of language and one on the specific change.

Rubenson:  I appreciate the supportive comments made by Zinn and Sagmiller, but this same issue applies across a range of disciplines.  I want to support the concept of “master teacher” but feel that it needs to be generalized.  I’m glad to have a two-part motion but haven’t figured out the perfect language yet for the “f” listed in Yates’ original proposal.
Yates:  Let’s be careful not to make the perfect the enemy of the good.  I have some thoughts, and we will carry out this debate next time.

11.  University Studies changes – Elizabeth Whitman/Mada Morgan 
a) New University Studies Courses:  G330 (Metals and Civilization) is to be added to the list of new integration courses previously sent out.

b) Revision of Foundation Goals:  Kay has put both the new goal wording and the rationale that explains them on the CTLA website.  I have been talking informally with faculty about these changes.  Questions?  

O’Bryon: The document was well written.

Morgan:  The committee worked long hours on this.  The goal wording is now sparkling and easier to put on our syllabi.  I applaud this committee for this beautifully-crafted clean up of what CREAC originally formulated.  

Miller: OK- let’s have one action item on the courses and another on the goals next time.
Sagmiller:  We’ve moved a lot of action items to the June 2nd meeting.  What is the process of voting if a senator has to be absent, as I will have to be?

Ettlich:  (later, after checking): the rule is that proxy votes are not allowed.

10.  Academic Policy Proposals from APC – Matt Stillman/Paul Steinle 
Some new information is now included:  Item 6 on BS “7/8” credit hour policy was inadvertently omitted last time.  Also note that a list of comparator institutions’ requirements re: TOEFL and IELTS is now included.

Chambers:  To follow up on our discussion last time regarding situations where students can be caught in a trap that they are not fully responsible for:  what exception process is being envisioned for Items #1 and 2?  Secondly, where will the funds from the $100 penalty go?
Blake:  We do make individual exceptions all the time and will continue to do so.  Department Chairs do as well.  We do not have a formal policy in place but instead make exceptions on a case-by-case basis.  Could look into creating an Appeals committee over the summer.  And secondly, the penalty fees go into the Enrollment Services operational budget.

Watters:  If exceptions are made on a case-by-case basis, my guess is that students will face delays as they have already experienced this year.  This will create another bottleneck re: retention.  

Blake:  I’m not aware of more delays to students.  Appeals seem the same number as in the past, and are mainly due to students delaying their applications for financial aid.

Stillman:  We will not have the long waits that we had in fall of 2007 because folks are now trained and systems are streamlined.  I’m confident the system will work well in future.  We now also have a committee working on reducing the number of holds.  

Jon Eldridge: Last fall, the Enrollment Services Center was in flux.  It had been created in only six months and everyone had new jobs.  Wait time in lines has consistently been improving.  Students had never been taught how to register on-line in the past either.  In a recent customer satisfaction survey, using a 1-5 scale, all aspects were rated at 4 or above.  Each quarter we will have fewer problems and issues.  Rather than creating more issues as we go, we are developing a more systematic approach.  

Sagmiller:  Will we vote on each policy separately or on the whole proposal as one package?  

Matt:  Policies can be disaggregated if we need to do it that way, though some are intertwined together.  

Miller:  Issues were raised regarding the date in point #1.  Would hate to have opposition to that one point derail the whole proposal.
O’Bryon:  Regarding concerns that were raised about the student experience with the EMC:  I met with a student advocate recently for ASSOU who has been quite skeptical about this change.  He’s now highly satisfied.  Points #1, 2 and 4 have the goal of trying to change the culture of the institution.  It is not in students’ interest to allow them to drag on without registering.  Exceptions will still be possible.

Stillman:  We should be discouraging students from waiting so long to register.  This proposal will  help change the current student culture of waiting as long as possible to enroll.
O’Bryon:  Faculty call me even as late as week eight about students desperate to add classes, even this late in the quarter.  Changing this aspect of campus culture will be helpful to us all.  

Yates:  Regarding point #4, ability to change back to the letter grade is good, but imposing a 30 day limit may decrease the number of changes requested.  How will students know what grade they received in time to do something about requesting this change?  Tracking down the instructor, especially if an adjunct or in summer, within 30 days can be difficult.  Being that rigid might not be helpful to students.
Stillman:  We will continue to make exceptions in important cases.  The general goal is to discourage this method of GPA boosting overall.  We want to avoid students latterly and consistently, years after the fact, asking us to go back and change a P/NP grade.
Eldridge:  We might also wonder why they should be allowed to change these grades at all.  Choosing this grading method means that your goal is a grade good enough to pass.  Why should students be allowed to protect themselves against a bad grade and then change it again afterwards?  Adequate academic planning with advisor input is essential.
Miller:  Sherry Ettlich has checked the Constitution and found that no proxy voting is allowed when a senator has to be absent.

Thank you all for staying late.  

Thanks to Lee Ayers for all her fine note taking this year, which she has done without any compensation.

Meeting ended at 6:03 pm.  
